                                                                                                                                                     B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

6th February 2013
Present: 
Councillor Jan Smith (KBC/BLTC) (Chair)

Councillor Allan Matthews (DTC) (Deputy Chair)

Councillor Mike Tebbutt (KBC/DTC) 


Councillor Derek Zanger (KBC/BLTC)

Councillor Christopher Lamb (KBC/BSPC

Councillor June Derbyshire (KBC/DTC)


Councillor Ruth Groome (KBC/BLTC)


Councillor David Watson (Rural Forum Rep)


Councillor Margaret Talbot (KBC/RTC)


Councillor Reg Barby (BSPC)
Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)

PC Simon Johnson (Northants Police)

Calum Dow (Northants NHS)

Dean Mitchell (Kettering Borough Council)


Steve Edwards (Kettering Borough Council)


Rachel Paling (Committee Administrator - KBC)

12.A6TF.47
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Mark Dearing,   Christopher Groome, Alan Mills, Alan Pote, Ian Jelley, Russell Roberts and Neil Matthew.
12.A6TF.48
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 28th November 2012 be approved as a correct record.
12.A6TF.49
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

12.A6TF.45 – Any Other Business
It was reported that large vehicles had demolished the edge of the roads which had left them narrower.  Martin Hammond was to advise Highways at Northamptonshire County Council.
12.A6TF.50
MEMBERS OF PUBLIC PRESENT WHO REQUEST RIGHT TO SPEAK

None
12.A6TF.51
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
12.A6TF.52
POLICE STATISTICS AND COMMUNITY SAFETY
PC Simon Johnson from Northants Police attended the meeting and presented the police statistics.  He reported the following:-

Desborough
· An increase in burglaries to dwellings – vehicles were being stolen overnight by the car keys being taken from the dwellings.  Two separate teams of offenders from Corby had now been arrested.
· Deception/Fraud had seen an increase of 60% which was mainly due to purchases on Ebay/Internet.

  Rothwell

· Burglary dwellings up by 11 – Two offenders were now serving sentences in relation to these figures
· Drug Offences was up by 700% - this was due to cannabis factories being detected

· A number of vehicle licence plates had been stolen from vehicles as well as hub caps
Barton Seagrave

· Burglary Other – this was due to a number of thefts from sheds on allotments
· Theft of Motor Vehicles – this was due to people leaving keys in the car whilst defrosting their cars due to the bad weather
Burton Latimer
· Burglary dwellings were up by 9 crimes an increase of 129% - the majority of these were materials being stolen from brand new buildings being constructed on Higham Road and Cranford Road 
· Theft from motor vehicles was up by 95% - four vehicles had diesel stolen from them.
Anti-social behaviour 
It was noted that in general, the ASB car had worked in some areas.
The Dispersal Order in Rothwell was working well.  It was reported by Councillor Talbot that drugs had been found behind the Community Centre and as the area came under the perimeter of the order, the Police would deal with the situation.
(PC Simon Johnson left the meeting at 7.20pm)

12.A6TF.53   
NEW NHS ‘111’ SERVICE

Calum Dow from Northants NHS attended the meeting to give a presentation on the New NHS ‘111’ service.


The service was owned by Nene Commissioning.  It was being launched because the public were not always aware of which and when to use certain services, as there had been inappropriate use of the emergency services (999) in the past.

It was a telephone based triage service with fully trained people who would go through a series of questions.  The system would then assess the answers and determine the most appropriate service to direct them to.  The call handler would also be able to advise the caller where and how they would be able to access the service.


111 was a free service to dial from all phones, available 24hrs a day, 365 days a year.


It was noted that the service was due to go live on 21st March 2013 and would be launched to the public in April, so that the system could be tested to ensure it worked correctly.  The call handlers had been trained for six months and had some medical training.


There was to be a large marketing campaign to make it clear to the public, and Outreach groups would be visited to be advised of the changes.


It was noted that patient information and records were not shared outside of the NHS.


The Chair of the Forum thanked Calum for his presentation.
(Calum Dow left the meeting at 7.40pm)

12.A6TF.54
BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR 2013/14

Dean Mitchell, Principal Accountant, attended the meeting to give details on the 2013/14 budget proposals and the medium term. 

The Council had continued to use its own specific ‘budget delivery framework’ for the consideration and subsequent delivery of the £1.3m of savings required for the General Fund for 2012/13.  There had already been a £750k under-spend. 

The national landscape was changing significantly from 1 April 2013 with the introduction of the Business Rates Reform and Localisation of Council Tax Benefit. This would bring greater uncertainty and volatility to future projections.

Assumptions had been made for future levels of government grant (and other funding changes) and a decrease of 13% has been applied for 2014/15 following the provisional settlement and further annual decreases in overall funding of 7% for 2015/16 and beyond. This would need to be reviewed when more information became available. 

Based upon the assumptions applied, the future years’ budgets would require ongoing year on year savings of:


2014/15

£1,250,000


2015/16

£1,027,000


2016/17

£   847,000


2017/18

£   753,000

Councillors commented on the excellent news reported about the savings, however there were concerns raised on how the savings would be sustainable from 2015 onwards.


It was noted that there had been a change of mindset by the borough council to find ways of generating income as well as making savings to bridge the gap.


It was reported that two senior officers had been lobbying government to try and make some changes and should be commended for the work that had been achieved.

The Chair and members of the Forum wished to thank the Finance department in keeping the borough council one step ahead, and the staff for their efforts in suggesting money saving ideas that had been implemented, which had made a huge contribution to the savings totals and had meant that services had not been cut.
12.A6TF.55
OLYMPIC LEGACY
Steve Edwards of Community Services attended the meeting and gave a presentation entitled Support for Sport to the Forum.

It was noted that the next 5k run would take place on March 15th 2013.

It was reported that the pathway had been completed at Desborough green space.

It was noted that the holiday play schemes still took place.


The new leisure centre in Desborough which had been 
provided through Section 106 funding was now open. Two 
grass pitches had been added at the site which had been 
funded via the Football Foundation.


Cllr Tebbutt enquired if the A6 Towns would be able to have an Outdoor Gym activity area.  Steve Edwards reported that there were no plans at present. Cllr Tebbutt advised the forum that the Mick George Community Fund (Rushton) supported community projects within a five mile radius of any of their operating sites and within a ten mile radius of a landfill site and suggested that Steve Edwards could help town councillors access that fund.

Cllr Talbot requested for the presentation to be emailed to the Town Council Clerks.


It was noted that the England National Volleyball team would continue to train at the Kettering Conference Centre as the reduction in funding after the Olympics would only affect the Great Britain team.
12.A6TF.56
NEWSROUND

Rothwell

Three meetings had taken place with regards to the leaks from the Fernbrook Bio Ltd plant (situated on the A14) which had spread across Rothwell and neighbouring businesses.  The meetings had been chaired by the planning officer from NCC with representatives from McDonalds, a town councillor, Environment Agency, Kettering Borough Council, Environment Bio Agency, parish councillors and members of the public.  Fernbrook Bio Ltd were now addressing the problem.

The Christmas Gala raised money to help purchase new Christmas lights for the town.


Rothwell Town Council had received money from the government to do their own town plan with the help of a retired town planner and were looking to go to public consultation soon.


Burton Latimer


There had been a Christmas Tree service held and the late night Christmas shopping had been a success.

The youth group was now up and running.


On 7th March there was to be a cheese and wine party for local businesses.

The local parish plan had been produced.

The library was to close for three weeks and a temporary library to open up in the Civic Centre car park.  The exact dates were currently unknown.



Desborough

The Gala evening had been successful. 

The old Hawthorns centre had now been removed. 


There had been many concerns raised from residents of The Grange in Desborough in respect of further planning permission which had been given to a site nearby for an energy and waste plant and 700 new homes and a school.
12.A6TF.57
TOWN/RURAL FORUM FEEDBACK

None
12.A6TF.58
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

                       
It was noted that the Rockingham Forest Trust did not have any work planned in the borough for the near future.

Pia Bellamy was requested to give a presentation on plans for play equipment, facilities and urban spaces in the A6 Towns at the next meeting.

Other items:

· New street lighting in A6 Towns for schools and CCTv

· Heritage Centres
· Keep Healthy

· Age Concern

· Community Infrastructure Levy (September)
12.A6TF.59
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

The next meeting was scheduled to take place on 26th June 2013.  Desborough Heritage Centre was suggested as the venue and this was to be confirmed.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.35 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Chair

rap
A6 Towns Forum No. 

(06.02.13)

